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	             GREAT TORRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL




Minutes of the Council meeting held on Thursday 5th December 2013 at 7.00 p.m. in the Methodist Church Hall, Mill Street, Torrington.
PRESENT:
Mrs Z Fordham-Moore (Vice Chairman), Mr A Boyd, Mrs M Brown, D R Cox, Mrs D Davey, Miss V Jones, E W J Kelly, Miss S Mills, Mrs S Pledger and Mrs C Simmons.
Also present: Mr M Tighe, Town Clerk



Beki Clarke, Secretary to Town Clerk

MINUTES
Vice Chairman took the Chair in the absence of the Chairman

The Opening Prayer was read by the Vice Chairman
92. APOLOGIES  - Cllr H A Martin, Mrs J Martin, R Phillips and R Pitts
93. Public Contributions - None
94. POLICING
It was agreed to move to Agenda Item 11 to allow the Police Community Support Officer (PCSO) to return to her duties

PCSO Lorraine Kenneally ran through the police report from November.  PC Mark Simmons, the new officer covering Torrington , sent his apologies as he had hoped to come to the meeting to meet councillors but had been called out.  Cllr Mrs Brown asked what could be done about people who drive and use their mobiles.  PCSO Kenneally said that is was very difficult to catch people because officers have to actually see someone in the act however members of the public can assist by reporting the day, time and registration number of the vehicle if they see someone using a mobile phone whilst driving.  
95. Cllr PHL COLLINS – LEADER OF TORRIDGE DISTRICT COUNCIL
It was agreed to move to Agenda Item 12 

Cllr Collins spoke to members about some current key points of interest.
Old Creamery Site  Cllr Collins informed members that this was a priority of Torridge District Council’s at the moment.  Decisions need to be made as to what could be developed on the site.  Obviously, any suggestions would have to go through the Planning Application process.    The site had been earmarked on the Local Plan for employment development however asbestos on the site makes it very expensive for development.  Some housing may be needed to make the books balance and make it a viable option for investors.  Cllr Collins said he thought it highly unlikely that Torridge would get any large scale investment from large manufacturers but he expressed an interest in meeting with the Town Council’s Planning Committee at one of their future meetings to discuss the possibilities for the site in further detail.
The Town Clerk informed Cllr Collins that the Town Councillors had responded to the Local Plan and a Neighbourhood Plan was in the process of being updated.

Cllr Collins reported that the Agricultural Centre in Holsworthy was progressing well and the Skills and Innovation Centre on the Caddsdown Industrial estate in Bideford was doing well.  

Car Parking Cllr Collins asked about the current situation on Torrington Town Council acquiring the Lidl Car Park.  The Town Clerk informed him that the legal advice had been not to proceed at present as there were ongoing unresolved issues.  Cllr Collins informed members that Torridge District Council would be withdrawing from managing the School Lane car park in the spring.  It was not financially viable as it was very little used with members of the public parking on disused factory site adjacent to the car park to avoid purchasing a ticket.
Atlantic Array Cllr Collins confirmed that the Atlantic Array project had been “pulled” due to geographical difficulties and it was unlikely that anyone would be interested in taking it on due to the local difficulties that had been identified.  The recent Government announcement that they would be putting more funding into offshore energy may change this in the future.
Employment  Cllr Collins informed members that he recently met with the Chris Garcia, Chief Executive of Heart of the South West Local Enterprise Partnership.  Torridge is the lowest paid area in the country and is looking for funding from Europe to bring it in line with its neighbour Cornwall.  There are considerable benefits to companies to locate to Cornwall.  It is hoped that upgrading of the A361 would benefit many in North Devon and help attract larger employers to the region.  

There is a distinct shortage in certain skills across the region.  It is felt that High Class Engineering will be a way forward but there is currently a shortage of high quality IT skills.  Chris Garcia will be liaising with schools and colleges to help encourage youngsters to take these routes in education to give themselves better opportunities.  The statistics show that 20% of young people move away from the area for education and employment and very few come back until much later in life.  The local economy suffers as a result.
Budget Cllr Collins confirmed that there were to be severe budget cut-backs in the next few years.  The directive is to save 40% over the next 5 years but this was across the country and not just for Torridge.  He commented that the future looked bleak for the next few years.  He informed members that Cleaning of streets, public toilets, cutting of verges are not obligatory.
Local Town and Parish Councils are being urged to seriously consider their Precept.  One Town Council within Torridge has increased its precept so they can take on the responsibility of cutting their grass verges.  If Towns/Parishes want things done then costs will have to be reflected in their Precept.  Local Councils may have to take on more functions – like in the 1950s.  School budgets will cut back to the same levels as those experienced in 1948.

Cllr Collins confirmed that the Torrington local office of Torridge District Council is under review as it is not deemed financially viable to keep the offices open.

Cllr Phillips asked, via email, about Rate Relief for the Town Hall as it is currently empty whilst undergoing the renovation works.  Cllr Collins confirmed that whilst the building was empty it could qualify for 100% Rate Relief.

Members present did not have any further questions for Cllr Collins.

The Vice Chairman, Cllr Zoe Fordham-Moore thanked Cllr Collins for coming.
96. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

a) Council Meeting of 7th November 2013 
Minutes were agreed and signed by the Vice Chairman as accurate records.

97. MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES - None
98. CORRESPONDENCE AND OTHER BUSINESS BROUGHT FORWARD BY THE DIRECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN
The Town Clerk informed members present that, following on from Cllr Collins’ information about the Torrington Area Office of Torridge District Council being under review, he had received a TDC “Customer Satisfaction Survey” in the office which would be circulated to members for completion.  Responses are required by 28th February 2013.
The Town Clerk informed members present that he had received a letter from the North Devon Veterans Association giving details about the success of their previous exhibitions of military memorabilia.  Their next exhibition will be on Saturday 28th June at Kingsley School in Bideford on Armed Forces Day.  An invitation was extended to the Mayor, Councillors and local dignitaries to attend.
99. QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MEMBERS - None
100. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs Mrs Brown, A Boyd, and Cathrine Simmons declared dual hatted interests as members of more than one authority.
101. THE AGENDA WAS AGREED BETWEEN PART ‘A’  AND PART  ‘B’  (Confidential and Restricted Information)
PART A
102. REVIEW OF GREAT TORRINGTON MEDICAL SERVICES 

Cllrs A Boyd, EWJ Kelly & D Cox had visited Exmouth and had spoken with members of the League of Friends, County Cllrs and Matrons about how Home Nursing worked in their area.  

Cllr Boyd spoke on behalf of the other Cllrs who had attended with him.  He said the visit had been a real “eye opener”.  They had significantly higher staff to patient ratios in Exmouth than those in the Torrington area. Exmouth nursing staff look after approximately an eighth of the number of patients which, is it was felt, is why the Home Nursing arrangement worked so well in their area (approximately 24 patients at a time against 200 patients at a time for Torrington)
If hospital beds were needed most patients only had a 10 minute bus ride to alternative bed accommodation.  The staff in Exmouth confirmed that they considered themselves “urban” compared with Torrington.

Cllr Boyd said he would query with the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) why there had been a failure to consult or formulate complete plans for the Torrington Health Review when Exmouth had had a “virtual Hospital” running in parallel for 18 months prior to the introduction of the Home Nursing scheme. It was felt that the transition was then very smooth and very successful and they were rightly very proud of it.
It was agreed that much closer contact would continue into the future.  

The Exmouth Cottage Hospital had been made a “One-Stop-Shop” for age concern, out patients and family planning etc.  The team had been very pro-active in organising a variety of  services.  They had had the support of their local GPs  who helped lead the process with the vice chair of the Eastern CCG.  They had had public meetings at every stage so that everyone knew what was happening.  The League of Friends had funded and organised a bus which picked up approximately 20 patients 5 days a week and to help them access different services.  
Emma Bagwell had contacted the GP surgeries in Torrington with a view to visiting them but had found it difficult to find a suitable time when the GPs were available.

Cllr Boyd concluded that the general consensus was that if Torrington had received the same support afforded to Exmouth from the CCG then the process would probably be much further along the line and Councillors and people of the town would be much happier with the process and changes suggested.

103. PRECEPT
The Town Clerk informed the meeting at the Policy & Finance Committee had agreed the budget for 2014/15.  The Precept process was more complicated this year due to a Precept Support Grant expected from the district Council.  He requested members present agree the Budget and delegate authority to himself and Cllr Rumbold, Chair of Policy & Finance, to set the Precept dependent upon the grant from Torridge District Council (TDC).  There was some concern that the precept could not be set without knowing what the budget figure was.  The Town Clerk reminded members that they had all received copies of the draft budget that was subsequently approved by Policy & Finance.  The budget for 2014/15 is £136,670.  Members voted on the proposal.  9 for, 1 against.
104. REPORTS FROM OUTSIDE BODIES
Torridge District Council

Cllr Simmons reported that she had attended 3 Planning Training Days which she had found very interesting.  She brought members’ attention to a couple of highlights she felt would be of interest.  Until the Local Plan was in place, developers could submit planning applications outside of the plan.  She also informed members that the whole of Torridge had been “mapped” for Wind Farms and there were tight constraints on where they could be placed.  She said she had also found it surprising that some of the more modern wind turbines were actually noisier that the older ones.  She concluded that it had all been very useful and very interesting.
Rugby Club
Cllr Cox reported to members that the open day held on 23rd November had been a success.  He asked members to put a note in their diaries for next year that there would be a Quiz Night to raise funds on 14th March 2014.  Tamar Trading had sponsored the supply of shirts for the A and B teams.

Chamber of Trade

Cllrs Miss Mills informed members that a couple of years ago a Federation of Small Businesses had been formed which included Geoffrey Cox MP.  The next meeting is to be held at the Durrant House Hotel on 10th January.  Cllr Mills hoped to have more information for members before the Christmas break.

Cllr Miss Mills also informed members that David Scott from Torridge District Council had attended the last Chamber of Trade meeting and had been very positive about the development of Torrington in the future. 

Torridge District Council

The meeting was informed that the Torridge District Council Solicitor, Ken Miles was leaving to work at North Devon District Council.

League of Friends

Cllr Kelly informed members that the annual Carol Concert held at the Cottage Hospital would be outside this year due to there not being any in-patients at the moment.  The event will be taking place on 15th December 2013 at 2.30pm.  All were invited to attend if available.

STITCH (Save The Irreplaceable Torrington Cottage Hospital)

Cllr Miss Mills said that members of STITCH had noticed that some people had been taking down their posters now that the Hospital Beds had been closed.  They wished to remind the inhabitants of the town that the Consultation Process was still on-going and new posters had been produced to remind local people that the fight to keep the Hospital open was still on.  She requested that people keep their posters up.

North Devon District Hospital

Cllr Rumbold said it had become apparent to him during a recent hospital stay that “Bed Blocking” was a major problem.  Cllr Miss Mills said it had been mentioned to the Clinician at a recent meeting in the Council Offices but they had denied it was an issue.  Cllr Rumbold said that it was indeed still happening.  He said that there were patients in hospitals that needn’t be there if the right provisions were in place to support them at home.

Remembrance Sunday Collection

Cllr Kelly informed members that over £5,200 had been raised for Remembrance Sunday including over £400 collected at the cemetery at the Sunday Service.
105. ACCOUNTS PAID – noted.  
PART “B” – (Confidential and Restricted information) - Nil
There being no further business the meeting finished at 8.07pm
Date of next meeting – 
Thursday 9th January 2014 at 7.00pm at the Methodist Church, Mill Street, Torrington.
Signed ………………………………………………     Date……………………………….
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